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Progress on the Fifteenth General Review of Quotas 

Report of the Executive Board to the Board of Governors  

1.      In December 2016, the Board of Governors adopted Resolution No. 72-1 on the Fifteenth 

General Review of Quotas (hereafter the “Fifteenth Review”), which inter alia (i) called on the 

Executive Board to work expeditiously on the Fifteenth Review in line with existing Executive Board 

understandings and the guidance provided by the International Monetary and Financial Committee 

(IMFC) on October 8, 2016, and with the aim of completing the Fifteenth Review by the 2019 Spring 

Meetings and no later than the 2019 Annual Meetings; and (ii) requested that the Executive Board 

report to the Board of Governors on progress on the Fifteenth Review semi-annually. 

2.      On October 4, 2017, the Executive Board discussed and adopted its first semi-annual report 

on progress on the Fifteenth Review.1 The report covered issues related to the quota formula and 

realigning quota shares as well as issues related to the adequacy of Fund resources, discussed in 

informal meetings on September 1 and on September 15, 2017, respectively.2  

3.      This second progress report seeks to reflect the broad outcome of a further informal 

discussion by Executive Directors on issues for the Fifteenth Review. Directors met as the Committee 

of the Whole on February 2, 2018 and, building on the earlier discussions in the fall of 2017, covered 

issues relating to both the adequacy of Fund resources and the quota formula and realigning quota 

shares.3  As on previous occasions, no formal summing up was issued, given the informal nature of 

the discussion. Rather, the Chair provided informal remarks reflecting her understanding of the 

views expressed. The summary below draws heavily on these remarks, but does not purport to 

capture all nuances that have been expressed to date. 

Adequacy of Fund Resources 

 

4.      Directors reiterated their shared commitment to a strong, quota-based, and adequately 

resourced IMF at the center of the global financial safety net. Many Directors again underlined that 

the issues of the quota formula and the size and distribution of any quota increase under the 

Fifteenth Review are closely interlinked and will ultimately need to be agreed as a package. Many 

Directors also reaffirmed the view that IMF bodies should lead the process and determine the 

 
1 Progress on the Fifteenth General Review of Quotas—Report of the Executive Board to the Board of Governors 

(10/4/17). 

2 As is customary for general reviews of quotas, the forum for the discussions was the Committee of the Whole. The 

Committee of the Whole for purposes of the Fifteenth Review was established by the Executive Board on January 30, 

2013. 

3 As background for this discussion, staff prepared Fifteenth General Review of Quotas—Further Considerations 

(1/5/18).  

  

https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/Policy-Papers/Issues/2020/10/30/Progress-on-the-Fifteenth-General-Review-of-Quotas-Report-of-the-Executive-Board-to-the-49849
https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/Policy-Papers/Issues/2020/10/30/Fifteenth-General-Review-of-Quotas-Further-Considerations-49841


FIFTEENTH GENERAL REVIEW OF QUOTAS 

2 INTERNATIONAL MONETARY FUND 

outcome, recalling that the work program agreed by the Executive Board calls for IMFC guidance on 

key elements of the Fifteenth Review in the second quarter of 2018.4 

5.      Directors underscored the importance of ensuring that the Fund has sufficient resources 

available to respond to actual, potential, or prospective financing needs in line with its mandate. 

They welcomed the additional analytical work on resource adequacy presented in the staff paper, 

which sought to respond to previous feedback. Directors appreciated the refinements to the 

quantitative models, with more conservative assumptions of the demand for Fund resources, 

although a number felt that they are still not sufficiently conservative. Most Directors also welcomed 

the longer-term perspective, noting that the outcome of the Fifteenth Review will likely determine 

the Fund’s permanent resources through at least the middle of the next decade, and that this 

perspective implies growing potential resource needs over time, as well as larger uncertainties. 

Directors appreciated the updated qualitative analysis, which gives more prominence to post-crisis 

reforms that could reduce the demand for Fund resources, while continuing to highlight factors that 

may increase such demand.  

6.      Taken together, most Directors agreed that the updated two-pillar approach, consisting of 

quantitative and qualitative considerations, provides a useful basis to advance discussions and help 

the membership form a judgment on the adequacy of the Fund’s resources. Many Directors 

supported, or were open to, a quota increase that would at least maintain existing Fund resources 

after the bilateral borrowing agreements expire. Some Directors could support a larger quota 

increase that would restore the share of quotas in total resources to its long-term average. Some 

other Directors reiterated their view that the Fund’s current resources appear sufficient to handle a 

range of scenarios and hence to meet the needs of the membership over the medium term. A 

number of Directors called for clarification on prospects for a quota increase at an early stage, while 

a view was also expressed that it is premature to start deliberations on the need for a general quota 

increase at this stage. Many Directors noted that further clarification between normal circumstances 

and severe shocks would better inform the related resource needs of the Fund, while some others 

stressed that this is an issue of members’ risk tolerance requiring political judgment. 

7.      Directors welcomed the further discussion of the Fund’s resource composition and generally 

agreed that the traditional model of relying primarily on its permanent quota resources, 

supplemented by standing borrowing arrangements, has served the Fund well. The critical role 

played by the bilateral borrowing agreements as the third line of defense for the Fund to respond to 

the global financial crisis was also underlined. Going forward, many Directors argued that quotas 

should provide the bulk of its lending resources. A few Directors stressed that bilateral borrowing 

provides a flexible mechanism for boosting Fund resources and should continue to play a role when 

warranted by global conditions. A number of Directors reiterated that discussions on the adequacy 

of Fund resources should not pre-suppose future discussions on the possible renewal of bilateral 

borrowing agreements.  

 
4 The work plan was set out in Attachment I of Fifteenth General Review of Quotas—Report of the Executive Board to 

the Board of Governors (11/02/16). 

https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/Policy-Papers/Issues/2016/12/31/Fifteenth-General-Review-of-Quotas-Report-of-the-Executive-Board-to-the-Board-of-Governors-PP5072
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Quota Formula and Realigning Shares 

 

8.      Views on the quota formula remained broadly unchanged. Most Directors reiterated that the 

four principles that underpinned the 2008 quota formula reform remain valid. Many Directors 

signaled their willingness to continue working toward a new formula that is broadly acceptable to 

the membership, building on the progress already made, including the outcome of the quota 

formula review (QFR) in 2013. A number of Directors noted that the quota formula is a valuable 

instrument to serve the goal of realigning quota shares. Many Directors reiterated that, in their view, 

the midpoint approach does not adequately represent the range of views being expressed and is 

not in line with the 2013 QFR, while some others considered the approach constructive and akin to 

the consensus reached on the Fourteenth Review. Directors welcomed staff’s additional work on the 

relationship between balance of payments difficulties and variability, and the convergence of market 

GDP and PPP GDP.  

9.      Directors reiterated the importance that quota shares be in line with members’ relative 

positions in the world economy, with many Directors noting that overall out-of-lineness has 

increased significantly since the Fourteenth Review. Many Directors called for a meaningful shift in 

quota shares from advanced economies to emerging market and developing economies during the 

Fifteenth Review. A number of other Directors stressed that a realignment of quota shares should 

not be guided by a predefined target for a possible shift in shares for any particular group of 

countries.  

10.      Views remained divided on whether, and if so how, to take account of voluntary financial 

contributions. Many Directors supported, or were open to, taking account of such contributions in 

quota adjustments under the Fifteenth Review, with a few preferring their inclusion in the quota 

formula. Many other Directors continued to oppose such approaches.  

11.      Directors reiterated their commitment to protect the quota and voting share of the poorest 

members under the Fifteenth Review. Views continued to vary on the precise definition of poor 

countries to be protected. Many Directors called for the protection of all PRGT-eligible members 

and also of small developing states. Some other Directors preferred a shorter list, limited to the 

poorest and based on either an update of the criteria used in the Fourteenth Review or 

PRGT-eligibility.  

Next Steps 

 

12.      Looking ahead, Directors noted that considerable technical inputs have already been 

provided to inform their views on the key issues for the Fifteenth Review, and further progress will 

require important elements of judgment and compromise. In this regard, the Executive Board 

remains committed to working constructively on the Fifteenth Review, based on IMFC guidance, in 

line with the broader goal of completing the Fifteenth Review by the 2019 Spring Meetings and no 

later than the 2019 Annual Meetings. 


	Report 2 (revised links)
	Report 2 Cover



